ABINGDON SOCIETY OF CHANGERINGERS 2007

Steeple Keeper’s Report – 20 March 2007

St Nicolas

The ropes were periodically checked resulting in two ropes being changed for the respective old ropes from St Helens. No 3 rope had become worn and rather than splicing, it was replaced. The Treble bell rope was replaced with St Helens old treble bell rope and successfully removed the ‘bounce’ when ringing, for which it had become notorious. It was thought there was some elasticity in the Terylene rope. Mark tested it and could not find any. The ring improvement was put down to a lighter rope, which has less effect on the bell swing.

Whites inspection has thrown up a problem with rust on the frame. Reg, Hugh and Mark will identify the extent of the problem and ‘painting gangs’ might be organised in summer to rectify this. 

St Helens Bell Clock

The clock was dismantled January last year for the six months of the new bells installation and was not mantled [or even rebuilt] until about November. However the hands were then removed for repair and it was January before we returned to reading the time again. The electrical winding system works very well and to date is reliable. The hammer hold-off rope appears to interfere with the clock mechanism and, if pulled too hard, some times sets the hammer beyond the point of no return. Either Cumbria Clocks or perhaps Mark and Reg will rectify these problems. The twist in the second hand was taken out. Both hands were repainted [I am surmising here] and replaced on the clock face. I had hoped a balance second hand would have replaced the present hand to stop the backlash in the hourly time keeping, but the increased stiffness in the drive mechanism may have reduced this It is a pity the clock face and hands were not gilded when the scaffolding opportunity occurred, but it was not to be. The time keeping is good and adjustments are down to about once a month. This renders Reg almost redundant and as a result the Ringing Chamber clock stops in the week and requires winding and setting on Tuesdays and Sundays. Ten half turns is sufficient to prevent over-winding.

St Helens Tower

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Mark for the tremendous job he and Whites made of designing, building and installing the new set of bells, and, not least, for providing the rest of us with the unique and enjoyable experience of helping with the project. 

Thank you Mark.

And Finally – My thanks to Hugh for all his help with St Nicolas tower.

Reg Sidlow

